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Bob Colby

We are saddened to report the death in 2009 of our long-time friend and Trustee, Bob Colby. Bob was President of the Friends from 1990 to 1992 and was a Trustee of the Museum from 1995 until his death. With Maurice Sherman and Cecil Pierce, Bob was instrumental in planning and building the original boatshop, and we could always count upon him for a good story at every Trustees’ meeting. His wit, wisdom and perspective on history will be sorely missed.

Annual Meeting

At the annual meeting in June the Friends elected new officers and directors: President Dick Snyder, Vice President Jean Hawley, Secretary Shelby Kaider and Treasurer Joyce Duncan. We welcome Becky Singer as a new member of the Board.

 Evelyn Sherman was “term-limited” out of her position as a Director of the Friends, but (joyfully) nothing can keep her from continuing to play a major role in Museum affairs!
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The evening program consisted of reminiscences of Southport School Days by Phyllis Cook, Ron Orchard and Jean Thompson with Donald Duncan as Moderator.
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Southport became a town on February 12, 1842. A week later at the first town meeting the fledgling town voted $190 for schools out of a total budget of $630 or about 30%. Currently we spend about 33% on schools. Southport has always seen the need for education.
There have been seven school districts in the town. So many were needed because roads were poor or non-existent and transportation difficult. To get from Cozy Harbor to Newagen, it was often easier to take a boat to a cove on the western shore and then a wagon to Newagen. 

District #1 was the Lincoln School, north of the Cross Road, near the current stand pipe, it was moved to Cape Newagen Road and now stands just north of Ship Ahoy Motel. District #2, the McKinley School, was near the current Hendricks Hill Museum. District #3 was at Cape Newagen. District #4 was on Squirrel Island and was discontinued on 1854. District #5 was the Cameron’s Point School located behind where Southport Landscaping now stands. District #6 was near the fire break in the center of the Island and #7 was the Maddocks School on Dogfish Head overlooking Ebenecook Harbor. Now of course there is only one district. 
In 1904, $1,000 was appropriated for a new school at Newagen, now part of the Memorial Library, and $2,000 for a new High and Grammar school near the current museum. There were then two schools in West Southport: a grammar school on the site of the present museum and a High School (Grades 8-10) on the site of the Second Methodist church which had burned in 1903. The house just to the right of the Museum (as you face the Museum) is on the site of the High School. Both of these schools were eventually moved. The High School building was incorporated into the present Central School and the grammar school became part of the fire house in 1927.
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Phyllis Cook and Ron Orchard both received all their elementary education in these schools in West Southport, and Jean Thompson attended and taught in the grammar school. 
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Ron Orchard told of the time Jean was a substitute teacher for Bob Irvine who was principal. Bob was a big man and had no trouble with discipline. When he said “Sit down,” everyone did exactly that. Jean was having some difficulty with a boy in class. Finally Jean said to the boy, “Will you go to the store for me?” 
“I’d love to,” replied the miscreant, and Jean asked him to buy a box of dried peas. When the boy proudly returned, she told him to open the box and throw the peas all over the classroom. With great enthusiasm (and perhaps for the first time that day), the boy did just as he was told. “Now,” said Jean, “you can pick them all up, and if I find a single one, I am going to tell Bob Irvine when he comes back tomorrow.” Peace reigned for the rest of the day.

Phyllis described the school. There was a large woodstove in the middle and a crock on a shelf. One of the older boys was paid to start the fire every morning and keep the crock filled with water from the well, which was just down the hill from the school, near the present corner of Ebenecook Road and Route 27. Straight back, there were two doors going to the outhouses, one for boys and one for girls. The outhouses were connected to the school so no one had to go outdoors. Real progress! They had indoor toilets even if there was no flush.

All eight grades were taught in the same room, so a fifth grader could listen to the eighth graders learning algebra and thus often learned a lot above his or her own grade level. The most memorable teacher was Violet Smith who taught all subjects: math, spelling, reading, English and Ancient History for nearly 40 years. Not only did she teach, but she cooked lunch as well on the stove. Jean recalled that some days each student would bring a potato to school and carve his/her initials in it. Violet would put the potatoes to bake on the top of the firebox under the stovelids. The children ate them for lunch, sometimes a bit crusty, but always delightful. Other days each child would bring a can of soup, and Violet would mix all the soups together in a huge pot and the outcome was always different and always a huge success. Later on she served full meals of meat loaf or salmon loaf and all the children brought the ingredients and helped by peeling potatoes and washing dishes.

Not only did Violet teach school, she played the organ in the Methodist Church, directed the choir and ran a youth group. Phyllis commented, “She always wanted to know where we were on Friday nights.” When students finished the eighth grade and went to the Harbor for high school, Violet always told them that if they had any trouble with their subjects, they should drop in after school to see her and she would help them with their work. During the war she encouraged the students to buy savings stamps which were pasted into a book. After $18.75 in stamps were pasted into the book, one could exchange the book for a war bond which in 10 years could be redeemed for $25.

They also spoke of her field trips. They would walk to the library at Newagen and all along the way, Violet would be teaching about the plants and birds and wildlife they encountered. She loved teaching, and she is forever remembered and admired by those who knew her.

In the late 30s there was a blue school bus driven by Lawrence Boyd who was the ice man during the summer. This was just before the present steel bridge was built in 1939. It was felt that the old bridge was too rickety to handle the loaded bus so the bus would stop at the bridge and let all the children walk across. Then Lawrence would drive the bus carefully across and pick up the children again. Happily, the bus never went through.

The Superintendent was Harold Clifford. He was in charge of Southport, Boothbay, Trevett, Boothbay Harbor, Monhegan and Edgecomb and would stop in regularly at each school. Phyllis recalled that after listening to a lesson he would call on individual students by name and ask them questions. She said that he knew the first names of every child in the district.

Ron described the ball field which was on the site of the current museum. Each base was a ledge and boys learned fast that it was a mistake to slide into any base head first. Also there was a considerable slope from third up to home so stealing home was virtually impossible. “We used to jump rope in the road and one child was on one side and one on the other to stop the cars. We always played in the roads.”

Ron also spoke of skating on a pond between the Pinkham store and Hendricks Beach. There was always snow on the ground and one could sled all the way from the store to the pond. One day he decided to build a fire by the pond and left the store with his pocket full of matches. Taking a running start, he bellyflopped onto the sled. Soon he heard the boys behind him shouting at him and discovered that his pocket was afire. Sliding off the road into a snowbank, he quickly filled his pocket with snow and doubtless heard from his mother on returning home.

Southport Stories Project

The Friends are considering publishing a collection of stories and reminiscences about the Island. On November 8, 1999, Carol Damery spoke to a meeting of the Friends giving some of her reminiscences of living at Cuckolds Light Station in the late 50’s and early 60’s.  Here is an excerpt as an example of what we might publish.

Carol lived there with her husband Harry Cressey who was the primary keeper. He and his first wife had been at another light when she had died of asphyxiation from a coal stove. Their son, Layton, was raised by his grandparents and occasionally visited Cuckolds so he could get to know his father better.  Carol was at the light for three or four years with her small daughter, Bonnie (6). Carol rowed Bonnie ashore in a punt (about ½ mile) to Newagen where Bonnie caught the school bus.  Carol’s parents lived in Southport and sometimes Bonnie had to stay with her grandparents if it was too rough to get back to the light. There was an outboard at the station, but Carol was not allowed to use it.  She did most of the cleaning of the paint and polishing of the brass so that the station always passed the inspections of the warrant officers sent by the Coast Guard.  Carol and her husband never knew when the inspectors were coming and they had only about 10 minutes notice from the time the boat left Newagen until it hit the ramp at the Cuckolds. These inspectors really used white gloves and usually “found” some dirt even if they had to claim it was behind the refrigerator! Even though the inspectors took home some complimentary lobsters, they always managed to find something wrong. 

She spoke of the rough seas and remembered being on the second floor of the dwelling and seeing waves go completely over the tower. She really enjoyed watching the seas, even though they had to batten down.  Extra large seas seemed to come every eight or ten seas, and at one time she even saw what she thought was a tidal wave when one wave exceeded all the rest and stretched all the way across the river to the Georgetown shore. Once they couldn’t get ashore to Newagen for 9 straight days due to high seas.  Some of the winters were very cold, but the temperature was four degrees warmer on the island than in Southport due to the ocean water, whose temperature seldom falls below 35 degrees. Even in the summer, occasionally there were rough seas and she spoke of being washed off the rocks by one of the waves. Fortunately the next one washed her back and she was able to find her footing and get back to dry land, scared, but safe.
A committee of Ron Orchard, Evelyn Sherman and Donald Duncan is starting on the project. There are surely letters, journals and bits of information that you may have that would be candidates for inclusion.  If any of you who read this have ideas, skills or a willingness to help, please call Donald at 633-3359, Evelyn at 2370 or Ron at 4831.
Nutcracker or Lacer??
The item pictured at the left was given to the Museum in 1995 by Stanley Freeman and has been displayed ever since as a nutcracker. Recently Evelyn Sherman saw an item just like this at the Fryeburg Fair displayed as an “alligator lacer to staple broken belts”. When the handle is depressed, the jaw connected with the handle simply rotates, but the jaws do not close as in normal pliers. Perhaps the tool is used to insert staples in the ends of leather straps so the straps may be connected into belts used to transmit power from a water wheel to various kinds of machinery. If any of our readers could shed further information on this, your editor would be delighted. We rejoice in the discovery that what we ignorantly called a “Flax Decordicator” was, in fact, a “Horse Hair Picker” used to clean horse hair for use in making furniture. Perhaps we can do as well with the alleged “nutcracker.”
Winter Image

For those of us old enough to have skated on a pond where ice was being cut, this brings back lovely crisp and cold memories. For the rest, this poem, Ice Harvest, by Elizabeth Bryer may only conjure up a winter day. Note: Elizabeth Bryer was an aunt of the late Maurice Sherman.
Pale Winter sun glints low across the ice.

Smooth space, on which I skated

Yesterday is smooth no more.

The surface grooved in squares

By my brothers, uncles, cousins, neighbors,

With strange long tapered one-man saws.

They're cutting up my skating place to blocks--of coldness,

To keep our food, and chill our lemonade when Summer comes.

But now black lanes of water lie frigid

In the channels,
Leading to the icehouse ramps

Where men wait with fork and peavey

To pack each block into

Its proper place,

With sawdust all around to keep them from becoming

One huge solid mass.

The patient old gray horse

Is harnessed to the block and tackle gear.

Forward he goes,

Hauling the blocks to the door,

Then back to let the hook

Pick up another -- or maybe

Several blocks will go together this time.

So it goes all day

Until the gelid harvest is secure.

Alas! My skating place is

Gone until the cold returns

To mend the ravaged pond,

And I can skate again.

Slide Images in the Boatshop

This summer the Friends purchased an electronic slide viewer for the Boatshop. Many of us had the pleasure of sitting at Gus Pratt’s counter to view 75 pictures from our archives that Ron picked out and transferred to the machine. None of this would have been possible without the indefatigable work of Larry Crane, who scanned all the photographs into the computer several years ago and of Ron Orchard who set the viewer up. Here are two examples:





Volunteers

As always, we express our gratitude to the volunteers who have served in various capacities from docents to electricians to boat-movers to Trustees and Directors. Maria Doelp again took on the responsibility of being certain that someone was always on hand to support the indefatigable Ron Orchard to oversee the Museum and to welcome guests. 
Evelyn Sherman reports that there have been a total of 1,949 volunteer hours since last November.  This year we had 331 visitors (up from 317 in 2008) from 18 states and from England, Canada, France and Italy! The French party wrote “Super!!! ♥ ” 
 To express our gratitude, the Friends invited all those who helped guide visitors through the Museum to a luncheon. Again we set up a list of questions such as “Who donated the artifact with accession number 1992.296? This one required the searchers to become at least partially computer literate. Some did, but sharing of answers was rampant! 

  Then after a sumptuous lunch organized by Shelby Kaider, assisted by Joyce Duncan, we had a discussion of the history the items represented. It was a fun time, enjoyed by all who participated. We are always looking for new docents to help guests enjoy the Museum.
Here is the list of those who helped in 2009:

Jack Bauman 

MaryAnn Blycher

Sally Bobbitt

Marion Bradley

Jeff Brown

Kathy Bugbee

Barbara Bush

Ann Charlesworth

Meredith Clapp

Bob Colby

Phyllis Cook

Larry Crane

Karen Curtis

Dick Dexter

Maria Doelp

Peter Doelp

Donald Duncan

Joyce Duncan

Bob Eaton

Leanne Eaton 

Gerry Gamage

Anne Grimes

Jean Hasch

Mimi Havinga

Jean Hawley

Toni Helming

Mikaela Josephson
Al Kaider
Shelby Kaider

Mary Lou Koskela

Todd Park Merolla

Leonard Merrill

Bill Messmer

Cathy Messmer

Ralva Orchard

Ronald Orchard

Michael Pollard

Robert Reed

Evelyn Sherman

Kit Sherrill

Becky Singer

Dick Snyder

Ralph Spinney

Pegi Stengel

Jean Thompson

Priscilla Wallace

Lois Weeks

Ann Wight

Bruce Wood

The Peripatetic Piano

In the early 1940s a new piano was acquired for the Two Year High School (See the photograph on page 2). Several of the students had an informal club which met in a building near the dam of the lobster pound on Maddocks Cove. They asked Mrs. Smith if they could have the old piano. She said they could, but they would have to move it themselves. Ron Orchard and several of his teenage friends accepted the challenge and laid planks down the steep steps. At risk of life and limb, they got the piano down the steps and into the street about where the Hendricks Hill Museum now stands. With brute force and teenage enthusiasm, they pushed the instrument on its casters up the hill to the monument. As they passed the Store, Jeannie Childs, sister of Frannie Johnson and Betty Goulette, played the piano with great skill and energy, much to the amazement and amusement of the store customers. Somehow they managed to push the poor piano down the hill to Dogfish Head Road and finally down the steep slope to the dam. Never underestimate the power of youth! The piano remained a centerpiece of the clubhouse for several years.
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Museum Trustees

Ronald Orchard, Chairman

Kathy Bugbee, Secretary

Mary Lou Koskela, Treasurer

Phyllis Cook

Donald Duncan

Bob Eaton

Jean Hasch

Bill Messmer
Evelyn Sherman

Friends Directors

Dick Snyder, President

Jean Hawley, Vice President
Shelby Kaider, Secretary

Joyce Duncan, Treasurer

Jack Bauman to 2010

Kathy Bugbee to 2010

Cathy Messmer to 2011

Meredith Clapp to 2011

Larry Crane to 2012

Becky Singer to 2012

Phyllis Cook (Emerita)

         Lincoln School on the hill





            Two Year High School





        Cuckolds Fog Signal about 1900, before there was a light tower 





Pinkie Schooner in Newagen Harbor
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